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Stop touching your face.
I mean it. 
Stop. Touching. Your. Face.
Did you just touch your face?
You probably did. I’d bet 82 per-

cent of readers have touched their face 
since beginning this column. I know 
this because it’s almost impossible for 
the average person to go half a min-
ute without wiping their eyes or their 
nose or their mouth, without scratching 
their cheek or their brow or their chin, 
without indulging in the compulsive 
hand-to-face behaviors that remind us 
we’re not that far removed from the 
chimpanzees.

OK, I exaggerate. According 
to one study, the average per-
son touches their face 23 
times an hour, which is only 
every 2.6 minutes.

If you’ve been paying atten-
tion to the coronavirus news 
— who can avoid it? — then 
you know that there are a 
couple of things you, as a 
concerned citizen, can do to 
diminish the risk of catching 
this global killer.

The first is to wash your hands, 
thoroughly and often. Sing “Happy 
Birthday” two times through before 
you stop. Don’t forget your fingernails. 
Don’t dry on that dirty towel.

The other top preventive measure? 
The one that’s less familiar and so much 
harder? Stop touching your face.

(Uh-oh. Just as I finished the previous 
sentence, my inner chimpanzee forced 
me to gently scratch my forehead.)

The edict on face-touching shouldn’t 
be hard to obey. And yet it is. It’s like 
hearing, “Don’t think of an elephant.” 
Or, if you’re me, it’s like hearing, “Don’t 
eat all the M&Ms in the bag.” Tell me 
not to do it and reflexively I will.

I’m a face-toucher in any season — I 
cup my chin when I’m thinking, I wipe 

my eyes, I rub my nose — but it’s only 
now, in the rat-a-tat-tat of coronavirus 
warnings that I’ve become self-con-
scious about it. At least I’m in good 
company, which I know because last 
week I saw a CNN video clip of former 
Vice President Joe Biden talking about 
the virus. Twice, within a minute or so, 
he brushed the area above his lip with 
a forefinger, first the right forefinger, 
then the left. His rhetoric was good, 
but his body language called for instant 
quarantine.

Not touching your face isn’t a novel 
health warning. It’s a standard admo-
nition when we talk of ways to prevent 
colds and the flu. But it’s rarely issued 
as loudly as it has been in the days since 
it became clear that the coronavirus has 
jumped American borders.

(Uh-oh. My inner chimp made me 
wipe my right eye after writing that 
sentence.)

When you start thinking about not 
touching your face, you begin to think 
of all the things you touch before your 
hands make it to your face. Filthy door 
handles, gross elevator buttons, gooey 
turnstiles, snot-encrusted bus poles.

Long before we’d heard of the coro-
navirus, I’d trained myself to negotiate 
those surfaces whenever possible with 
my elbows, knuckles or forearms instead 

of my palms or fingertips. Even so, in a 
coronavirus age, that doesn’t seem safe 
enough. Some invisible scourge could 
easily make it onto your hands.

So how to stop face-touching? The 
internet offers various primers, some of 
them created for teenagers with acne, 
but the principles apply to coronavirus 
prevention too. Unfortunately, these tips 
aren’t as easy to follow as they sound.

Keep your hands busy.
OK, I’m doing that right now — I’m 

typing. And yet somehow my chin just 
wound up cupped in my hand 
while my index finger rubbed 
the side of my face. And who 
knows what toxin lives on 
this keyboard.

Substitute touching your 
face with another behavior.

Like what? Eating more 
M&Ms?

Wear gloves.
Nope.
Sit on your hands while 

you’re sitting.
Not a useful tip for people who earn 

their living writing.
Identify your triggers to help you 

anticipate temptation. If you touch your 
face when you’re stressed or anxious, 
meditate.

My inner chimp just made me wipe 
my eyes after reading about stress. But 
om.

Post notes reminding yourself not to 
touch your face — on your computer, at 
your desk, in the car.

Hmm. That may be worth a try 
because, really, we need to stop touch-
ing our faces. My inner chimp will try if 
yours will. Good luck.

Schmich wrote this for the Chicago 
Tribune.

Distributed by Tribune Content Agency.

It took more than 100 years and 200 
attempts, but the sick and heinous act of 
lynching is finally close to being deemed a 
federal hate crime in this country.

The U.S. House, in a rare bipartisan act, 
overwhelmingly passed the Emmett Till 
Antilynching Act last week, with just four 
lawmakers opposed to it. The U.S. Senate, 
led by its three black members, passed sim-
ilar legislation last year, and all that’s left is 
President Donald Trump’s signature. He has 
indicated he will give his blessing.

Recognizing the brutality of lynching is a 
long time coming and, quite frankly, America 
should hold its head in shame it was not done 
sooner.

But now is better than never. I am glad 
Congress finally found the courage and heart 
to do the right thing.

Now people who engage in what histori-
cally was an act of vigilante justice by whites 
who wanted to keep African Americans in 
their place can be charged and convicted for 
a federal hate crime. Punishment is up to life 
in prison, a fine or both.

For decades, an unfair justice system meant 
that people were never charged in lynching, 
found innocent by compassionate all-white 

juries or received light sentences. The brutal 
punishment was often for unproven crimes, 
such as looking at a white woman or disre-
specting a white person.

And while it’s true lynching is not common 
in current times, the legislation sends a strong 
message that as a country we won’t tolerate 
brutal acts of racism.

“It shows that we, as a nation, know the 
difference between right and wrong, even 
if it took us a while to get there,” said Will 
Schwarz, president of the Maryland Lynching 
Memorial Project Inc. “It at last criminalizes 
the most virulent weapon of white suprema-
cy. It’s a long overdue admission that black 
Americans have been the targets of a terror 
campaign for hundreds of years.”

Some would say it is better to leave this 
history in the past. That white Americans 
today shouldn’t be responsible for the past 
transgressions of their ancestors. That it 
makes them uncomfortable to think about 
and will rile up tensions between the races.

But we don’t whitewash the past just to 
make people comfortable. You can’t heal 

from the past if you don’t confront it. America 
needs to do a better job at looking at itself. 
We can decry human rights issues in China 
and women’s right issues in the Middle East 
but brush aside our own issues with treating 
certain groups badly.

“It points to some unflattering features of 
American exceptionalism: denial and arro-
gance,” Schwarz said. “We are eager to 
celebrate our ideals, but reluctant to admit 
our faults. America has been unwilling to 
confront our legacy of lynching and its suffo-
cating, corrosive effects. But the passage of 
this law is a signal that things are beginning 
to change.”

Lynchings took place not so long ago, and 
the legacy of the killings are felt in the injus-
tices many African Americans experience 
today — from mass incarceration to econom-
ic inequality. Let’s remember the namesake 
of the legislation was beaten and lynched in 
1955, after supposedly whistling at a white 
woman. There’s plenty of people still alive 
who can remember that day.

Government officials often sanctioned, and 

even participated in lynchings. Therefore, the
government has an obligation to play a role in
reconciling the past.

In Maryland it is believed at least 44
men were lynched between 1865 and 1933.
That doesn’t count slave owners who killed
their “property” at will with no repercus-
sions. These acts were sometimes attended by
crowds of people who came to see the show.

And the past is not always left in the past.
It’s not out of the realm of possibility that we
could see more lynchings take place again.
Just look at the comeback of white nationalist
rallies.

We hope the legislation brings more inter-
est in the history of lynching, an issue that is
being explored across the country, including
at a memorial in Alabama. Maryland recently
created the Maryland Lynching Truth and
Reconciliation Commission to chronicle and
spark conversations about the killings in our
state.

We can’t erase the past. But we can
acknowledge it and make sure it doesn’t 
happen again.

McDaniels is the Baltimore Sun’s deputy
editorial page editor.

Distributed by Tribune Content Agency.

Much of the learning that goes on in college hap-
pens outside the classroom.

Sometimes, the simple act of eating lunch with 
fellow students can prove more educational than a 
boring, hour-long lecture.

And, sometimes, sharing a collective experience 
toward a common goal has much more educational 
value than, say, any result on a test or exam.

For hundreds of students at Eastern Connecticut 
State University in Willimantic, one common expe-
rience happened Feb. 18, when many protested the 
U.S. government’s stand against undocumented 
immigrants.

Many, if not 
most, of the pro-
testers were of 
Hispanic origin, 
with some of them 
actually undoc-
umented immi-
grants themselves.

They held signs, 
chanted slogans 
and yelled through 
megaphones, 
marching across 
campus to make 
their point known.

As was expect-
ed, the group’s ire 
targeted President 
Donald Trump 
who, since he 
announced he was 
running for president, has declared war against ille-
gal immigrants.

But, in doing so, he also declared war against 
so-called “dreamers” protected by Deferred Action 
for Childhood Arrivals.

DACA is an Obama-era program that helped 
undocumented immigrants who contribute to soci-
ety in the U.S. stay in the U.S.

Trump’s time in office has touched off endless 
debate about whether DACA beneficiaries should 
be treated the same as, say, someone sneaking 
across the border.

Many “dreamers” came while they were children 
and have lived most of their lives here.

On this day, concerned ECSU “dreamers” voiced 
their concerns — and fear — of suddenly having 
government agents snatch them away and send 
them to a country that would be foreign to them.

And, as usual, when local media coverage of 
their protest hit social media, the trolls came out 
and insulted them and their existence.

Ideally, a clear path to citizenship should be pro-
moted within this country for DACA folks, who 
may soon lose their protections as Trump and his 
supporters continue to try and obliterate those 
rules.

For now, anybody helping this country — and it’s 
tough to believe hard-working college students are 
a drain on society — should be respected.

The social media and internet trolls who slammed 
and attacked these concerned college kids were 
flat-out wrong.

They should be welcomed. Not shunned.
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‘Dreamers’ should 
be welcomed

The bill to make lynching a federal hate crime is long overdue

Hey, all you face-touchers out there, stop!
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The edict on face-touching shouldn’t 
be hard to obey. And yet it is. It’s like 
hearing, ‘Don’t think of an elephant.’ Or, 
if you’re me, it’s like hearing, ‘Don’t eat 
all the M&Ms in the bag.’ Tell me not to 
do it and reflexively I will.
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Eastern Connecticut State University 
senior Naomi Carranza speaks during 
a rally in front of ECSU’s Webb Hall 
recently. File photo


